WEDNESDAY, MARCH 1, 2012 
BOARD OF HEALTH

REGULAR MEETING
Francis Cavaco Chairman, Robert McLintock Vice Chairman Victoria Kinniburgh RN, Douglas Brown and Health Agent Beth Hallal, RS 
At 4:05 PM Mr. Cavaco called the meeting to order.

MGL C 30A § 20 REQUIRES ANY PERSON RECORDING MUST NOTIFY THE CHAIRPERSON AT THE BEGINNING OF THE MEETING IS ANYONE IN THE AUDIENCE RECORDING. 
OLD BUSINESS

Mr. & Mrs. Rezek discussion of the failed Septic System at 120 Jacob Street, Seekonk, MA
Mr. Jeffrey Blake of Kopelman & Paige (Town Counsel), Mr. & Mrs. William Rezek and Edmund J. Brennan, JR off Brennan, Recupero, Cascione, Scungio & McAllister, LLP (Counsel for the Rezek).
Ms. Hallal stated the Rezek property 120 Jacob St; on March 16, 2009 the Rezek’s were granted a special permit for a 12 room bed & breakfast from the Zoning Board of Appeals.  At that time they gave them a special request to make sure they had a Title 5 done and they have satisfied all of the other department’s requirements.  On January 29, 2009 the Board of Health requested the Title 5 inspection from the Rezek’s for the property.  On August 12th the Board of Health granted a 30 day extension for the Title 5 inspection.  On October 12, 2009, a hearing occurred for the Rezek’s, where they were granted a 30 day extension for the water table reading.  I found an issue with the water table on the Title 5.  I requested a water table reading, I felt the cesspools were in the water table, at which point they requested additional time for that and we granted additional time for that reading.  On November 3rd, the Board of Health observed with their soil evaluator and contractor Karl Drown who is a licensed soil evaluator in the State of Massachusetts the high groundwater was approximately 24 inches, which indicated at that time, the cesspools were in the water table.  Which is failure criteria in Title 5.  On November 19, 2009 the Board of Health issued a letter to the Rezek’s indicating they have two years to repair the septic system.  On June 9, 2011 the perc test were performed by their contractor, Mount Hope Engineering, James Hall.  On August 11th the first set of plans were submitted to the Board of Health on August the 18th, I spoke to Mr. Hall regarding the plans with the Seekonk Water District, an approval letter from DEP because it was an alternative system and some calculations of the plan. September 19, 2011, we received revised plans on September 28th, I approved the plans.  On November 4, 2011 Mr. Foley pulled the permit for the construction of the septic system.  The Board of Health issues a 90 day permit to the contractors so the homeowner is not stuck in place with the contractor with the permit for three years.  The 90 days are up and they can seek another contractor to install the system.  As of November the two year time period to repair the system is up, as of the letter sent November 2009 to Mr. & Mrs. Rezek regarding the failure of the septic system the two year period is up.  The septic system should be repaired.  

Attorney Jeffrey Blake of Kopelman & Paige Town Counsel, it is my understanding as the Health Agent outlined, and I think it went very well.  Her records and outlined what has gone on the procedural aspect of this.  There are a couple of things that I wish to bring to your attention.  It appears we are here based on a January 30th request by the Rezek’s for a one year extension of the November 19, 2009 order to upgrade within two years.  Understand based on this order you were given the opportunity to be heard before the Board of Health and you never took that opportunity.  Be that as it may the Board is here to listen to what you have to say regarding this one year extension.  Understand the Board of Health is constrained as to whether or not it can go beyond the regulations contained in 310 CMR 15.305 is constrained whether or not they can grant an extension beyond the two year period.  Especially in this case here it doesn’t appear you are going to connect to a town sewer or a shared system.  Be that as it may, the Board has graciously allowed you to come before them to plead your case.  
Attorney Ed Brennan representing Mr. & Mrs. Rezek, knows there is a lot of history outlined by the Health Agent.  I am kind of new to the party so I have had a lot of catching up to do.  I think I have been able to review a lot of the materials and have a pretty good handle since the Zoning Board first entertained the requests for two special permits and a variance of March of 2009.  The intention of that time when the Zoning Board was entertaining the application before it, that certain questions came up about the septic system or cesspools on the site.  And various inspections did take place and a system was ultimately designed.  That would address the concerns of Title 5, therefore the concerns of the Town and Board of Health and the concerns address the issues of my clients to use the property as a bed & breakfast.  That didn’t get installed, didn’t get put in the ground within the two years as we all know.  The permit did issue, a contract was not entered into, a contractor was hired, my clients attempted to reduce that to a written contract.  The price was $115,000 to do the work and they wanted a written contract with the installer and apparently there was some issue having that reduced to a written contract and signing it, therefore the installer did not do the work.  The gentleman was hired, just as a business matter for my client, they wanted a little more detail of what will be done and when and how payments will be made and time schedule.  That fell apart, but they certainly were in the position to have it done at that time and they have committed the expenditure of $115,000.
Shortly thereafter, the issue of the State Building code and whether or not there were certain violations on the property.  That came from the Building Inspector of the Town of Seekonk.  There was an exchange of information in November 2011 and a formal letter was sent to my client and received on January 5, 2012 making reference to 20 to 25 sections of the State Building code and things that needed to be addressed.  In between the attempt to get the system in the ground and the notification of the Building Department of what they believe to be many very serious building violations, if in fact they are correct.  Now my clients confronted with can we satisfy what the Building Inspector is asking us to do, we are trying to seek classification on exactly what that means now.  We had to preserve our rights; we had to file an appeal with the State Building Code of appeal in Boston.  I think we have a little room to try and figure out what the Building Inspector is trying to tell us in reference to all of the codes.  Now we are confronted with do we go and put in a septic system that would accommodate a 12 room bed & breakfast before we find out whether or not we can satisfy the Building Department and their concerns and continue as a bed and breakfast.  Now we are confronted with a dilemma, the septic system at $115,000 would not be the septic system to put in there if it is not used as a bed and breakfast.  We are in a position now do we put that in and then not be able to satisfy the building department and then have an overbuilt septic system for the property.  That is the dilemma we are now in as of January 5, 2012.  We are asking this Board to give us some time to resolve the issues with the Building Department and find out what it is we have to and can do to meet its concerns and if that can be done, if the Building Department issues can be addressed in a budget that make sense for the use of the property.  Then they can come up with a plan to satisfy both boards.  Now we are in a rock and a hard place.  

I have not been able to get a hold of any of the documentation that was generated as a result of the soil observation.  
Ms. Hallal stated she regrets she does not have them, I have the information of the design for the approved septic system.  

Attorney Brennan stated you used that for the design.  

Ms. Hallal stated we used what we found on that day by the soil evaluator; we used what we found out on the field which was a two foot water table, that is what this is design for. 

Mr. Brennan stated the system designed approved, but we tried to get in the ground and it did not work.  My question to the Board, my observation, my position would be is if in fact the cesspools are within the high groundwater if that is a violation of the Title 5 then it will have to be repaired.  My question is there what we call an eminent health threat now?
Ms. Hallal stated at that time no it is not.  If there was an eminent health issue now or at that time they were in failure they would have to get the system fixed a.s.a.p. 

Attorney Brennan stated if we do agree on that, then I ask the Board of Health to take that into consideration and whether or not to grant us the requested relief of extension of time.  We are not saying we will not repair it, we just want to repair it to tie into the use of the property.  And the use of the property can change if we can’t address the issues the Building Department has raised if in fact they exist. 

Attorney Blake asked how much time are you looking for.  

Attorney Brennan is asking the permit extend from the date it was issued to November 2012 give us through this particular season to resolve the building issues and get the system installed. 
Attorney Blake stated it is his understanding that the building code issues are life safety issues.   

Attorney Brennan stated fire, exit signs, lighting fire alarms.  

Attorney Blake stated it is his understanding they are life safety issues.  And it is also my understanding if life safety issues are outstanding you folks are not going to be renting out any rooms.  

Attorney Brennan stated that is a battle I have to fight in a different forum, and I agree with you on that, but what I am asking you for is can we put this issue aside.  I would expect to come ahead quickly.  That seems to be the determinate issue on the property is what the building inspector generated, correspondence versus what the Board of Health has generated. 
Attorney Blake stated you should know real fast what needs be done, the appeals with the BBRS.  That is a very quick turn around and yet you are asking for a year extension.  It seems to me that you ought to be knowing really fast whether it is going to make sense financially.

Attorney Brennan stated we are trying to gage the installation of the Title 5 system with what happens with the building issues.  I just picked a year from the date of the permit that will give us adequate time.  What I didn’t want to do is address your concerns and then I find out I haven’t resolved the issues with the Building. 

Attorney Blake stated under the 310 CMR 15.305 it says if a system is failing to protect public health, safety, welfare or the environment as set forth in 310 CMR 15.301 which we found having a cesspool in the groundwater meets that criteria the owner or operator shall upgrade the system, shall upgrade the system, within two years of discovery, unless a shorter period is set forth by the local approving authority which is the Board of Health or the continued use of the system is permitted by the local approving authority in accordance with the provision of an enforceable schedule for upgrade.  I think that then it goes on to talk about the basis for the continued use and there it seems to me that the regulations contemplates the situation where the Town is getting ready to sewer a street.  It doesn’t make sense for someone to put in a septic system if a sewer is going in, in six months.  Of course we can make you hook up.  I think my interpretation in reading this, I am not sure the Board of Health has the authority to do what you are asking them to do.
Attorney Brennan stated respectfully if you keep moving through this I think we can talks about including but not limited too.  I use the example where a municipality is extending its municipal system and then it also references a five year period which would imply quick a bit of lead way to extend the upgrade of the system up to five years if that is going to happen in five years. 
Attorney Blake stated a town sewer coming in or a share system and that contemplates a private entity come in and do their own pumping station.  Here that is not it, what we have your garden variety.  It is the run of the mill septic granted there are not a lot of them out there that does 12 bedrooms.  I am not sure this fits.
Attorney Brennan stated he took exceptions of run of the mill only because it is designed for a B&B and therefore it goes into a particular cost range.  Homeowners are confronted with a $25,000 system, but we are at $115,000.

Attorney Blake stated the provisions with an enforceable schedule for upgrade are you willing to enter into a binding agreement here? 

Attorney Brennan stated I believe we would agree to do that, the upgrade would be for the system approved if we continue with a B&B or a system approved by this Board if we can’t be a B&B which maybe a single family home at that time.  We are not saying we won’t upgrade, we are not saying we want to keep the cesspools where they are or how they are.  The question is what system do we put in.  I am in a dilemma of not being able to answer that. 
Attorney Blake stated more importantly for the Board from what I understand from the Board is when is a big concern. 
Attorney Brennan stated we were willing to do this in November 2011, we were ready to go forward at that point.  We just now have another obstacle thrown our way which might make it fool hardy to spend $115,000 on the other hand we can address the concerns of this Board.  So this doesn’t go on forever, we recognized it has to be upgraded.  

Ms. Hallal stated this is not an eminent health hazard and if they were not in the water table and they could just keep pumping.  This is an environmental issue; those cesspools are sitting in the water table.  And another issue is the BBRS after the station fire, they don’t mess with sprinklers systems or anything like that.  They most likely are not going to give you a waiver, they are going to have to do it, I am sure.  

Attorney Brennan stated he does not know whether the Building Code or sprinklers are trigger by that, smoke detectors, alarms, sirens, horns, exit signs all that I think is clear.  Whether or not the building has to have a sprinkler system, I need expertise on that.  
Ms. Hallal stated if they have to fix it and they need to satisfy the Building Inspector with all the different things and the Building Inspector is not issuing a certificate of occupancy unless the septic system.  If they decide you have to fix it, they want to be a single family house.  
Attorney Brennan stated if they can’t operate as a B&B, I don’t know what plan B is.  We haven’t look at that because we are hoping to be remain a B&B.  I don’t know what the zoning lot size.

Ms. Hallal stated if they live there the system need to be fixed.   

Attorney Brennan stated they don’t want to spend $115,000 to do it. 

Ms. Hallal stated those buildings won’t be able to be used but where they reside, that still needs to be upgraded.  

Attorney Brennan stated if the cesspools are in the groundwater, I agree you 100%.  It is a matter of when and were if we can satisfy the building department and upgrade the system and get the certificates of inspections from the building department and a certificate of compliance from this Board everyone is where they should be.  We are not trying to get there, we just don’t know how to get there yet.  It is not because any bad faith on our side the building inspector was there in April 2010, the letter outlining her concerns is address December 26, 2011.  There is a period of time there to have all these building departments’ code regulations now.  If we have had them in April 2010 we might be having this conversation now.  It is just the way it is, it is how it went down and we have to deal with it now, so I am asking the Board of Health to take this into consideration.  We know we have to come up with an answer.  We are not saying we don’t want to do that.  I just don’t have the answer on March 1, 2012.

Mr. McLintock stated counselor with all due respect you talk about bad faith, but that faith started with all these expansions that took place over there were done without the proper permitting.  And not completed within the time granted by the Board of Health and all the other Boards in this Town.  Frankly I am absolutely amazed you have done a beautiful job over there but behind the scenes there are a lot of things that are a concern to all of us in here.  It is not because we did not do our job it is because you did not do your job up front.  Take care of the septic system, you need fire to put sprinklers and so on.  Building permits which everyone is required to get, I think it is a little disingenuous what is being said here by your counsel.  
Attorney Brennan stated apparently there are records in Town Hall which I don’t have available to me yet.  But on the fire protection issue my clients have had professional installers at town hall on a number of occasions to inquire what would be required and what is going to be necessary and they weren’t able to get a good answer on that.  We had a professional come to town hall within the last two weeks because I filed the appeal with the Board of Review apparently that is not going to get resolved by us asking information of the Building Department at  this point.  They have had quotes and information from professionals to put these systems in over the years but for what ever reason it was not able to be coordinated.  I am not saying it was all on the Town, I am not saying it was all on my client but they recognize this issue, they have been trying to get this addressed.  It got pushed aside as all these other things came up now they are trying to deal with it.  Is it bad faith to not get the system designed and approved till July 2011 when the request was made in March 2009, I don’t know if that is bad faith or not it is certainly an amount of time that did pass then.  They did get it done, they did try and put the system in the ground but it did not work out.  I am not going to assign bad faith to the Town nor am I going to accept bad faith on behalf of my clients.  I am trying to resolve this issue.  
Mr. McLintock stated the Town has been held responsible by the Rezek’s, everybody’s fault in this Town Hall that this is going on.  Frankly we don’t have anything to do with this until permits are requested.  Nobody gets involved until that is requested by anyone who is doing it.  I have a real problem with the way this went down from what I have seen.  

Ms. Kinniburgh RN, stated she was on the Board of Health which made the original decision to give them the two year extension.  We thought it was more than fair to them.  To give them that much time to repair the system or put a new system in.  A year after we gave them that extension, it was at time you are saying the Building Inspector went out but never notified them until this past December.  The fact still remains that two years pasted, they didn’t know there were going to know there was building code violations.  Two years pasted and they never did anything to put the new system in. 

Attorney Brennan stated under the regulations two years is not an extension.  That is what they had to work with. 

Ms. Kinniburgh RN stated that is what this Board decided to let them work within.

Attorney Brennan stated which is what the regulations give, you followed the regulation.  
Ms. Kinniburgh RN stated within the two year period nothing was done, so how can you expect this board to keep granting an extension after extension.  They made no move to put in the system long before they found out in December there were building code violations.  

Mrs. Rezek stated she did not know they were getting an extension.  It was two years to put it in and we started in April to get going on this.  I did not know we were getting an extension. 

Ms. Kinniburgh RN stated in 2009 you were told by the Board of Health that you had two years to comply.  We are now over two years and you have made no effort to comply.  
Mrs. Rezek stated by getting an engineer and doing the plans are not trying. 

Ms. Kinniburgh RN asked when did you get the engineer?

Mrs. Rezek stated within the two years. 

Attorney Brennan stated that has been established in July 2011.

Ms. Kinniburgh RN stated which is two years later.  

Attorney Brennan stated the date is what it is, they certainly did things in between.  They hired and engineer, got a design and presented it to the Board.  If you start March of 2009 then March 2011 would be the two years.  I can’t fight with the calendar.  But it is not like coming in now and not do nothing.  They did come back. 

Ms. Kinniburgh RN stated they should have had the system in.  Not just plans made, the system itself within that two years period should have been put in. 

Mrs. Rezek stated we have not expanded anything, that is a rumor and I really don’t appreciate it.  We keep hearing this rumor.  We are actually using less bedrooms than the property had to begin with, they were rental units.  

Mr. McLintock asked how many bedrooms did you install without any permits?  

Mrs. Rezek stated they have not installed any bedrooms they were rental units.  It is in the Town’s records in the Tax Department in 1986 before we owned it. 

Ms. Hallal stated it was a six room apartment with a kitchen, living room and 4 bedrooms and now there are five. 

Mr. McLintock stated that is only one thing you made all of those changes without permits.  That is only one thing you made all of those things without permits. 

Mrs. Rezek stated she did not know she needed permits.  It was a rental unit people were living there.  We don’t have it as a rental any more we have it as a Bed & Breakfast. 

Mr. McLintock state surely you understand when you make major changes anywhere on your property you have to come here and find out whether it has to be permitted and inspected. 
Mrs. Rezek stated we went to the Building Inspector and told him what we were doing and he said as long as you don’t make sleeping units out of something that is not sleeping then it is fine. 

Attorney Brennan stated the last permit was electrical in 2007.  When they had to do that the surely recognized they needed permits.  I don’t know what other permits issued since they purchased the property other than the electrical.

Mr. McLintock stated it seems like every department that has anything to do with Building has an issue with that facility because things have been done without permits.  Am I correct?

Ms. Hallal stated she knew the Building Department and the Board of Health.

Mr. McLintock stated when you run a Bed & Breakfast you need to be concerned with those departments. 

Ms. Hallal stated originally the Bed & Breakfast was approved for 5 bedrooms then it went to 12 and they had a special permit from the ZBA, they were required to go back to the ZBA which violated their special permit.  Things were done. 

Mr. Brennan stated at the ZBA is when it got focus it came to a head and in March of 2009 is when they brought it to the use of 12 rooms.  
Attorney Blake stated we need to bring this back to the regulations.  I understand your argument with respect to whether or not the local approving authority can grant an extension.  For the purpose of our discussion right now we will agree that you can.  It say here under 15.305(b) the continued use of the system is permitted by the local approving authority in accordance with a provisions of an enforceable schedule for upgrade.  What I would like to know is are the property owners willing to commit to an upgrade for a shorter term, commit to pumping the system on regular intervals, commit to not renting out or using the any of the other bedrooms other than what they live in themselves until such time as the system is in place.  Those are all concerns well within the Board discretion.  The use of the system and I know my Health Agent has stated not an eminent threat, but to be perfectly honest with you raw sewerage going into the ground water is pretty threatening.  We have not had any neighbors complaining about E coli in their wells but I am not sure they test their wells but be that as it may these are legitimate concerns that this Board looks at and I don’t know if your clients are willing to address it to that extent with respect for an enforceable schedule for an upgrade. 
Attorney Ed Brennan stated regular pumping would address any concerns of the Board on a temporary basis, we would agree to that.  Whether or not they would agree to shut the operation down pending a resolution of these matters is a question I am not prepared to answer.  That is a really big decision for them. 
Attorney Blake stated it is not pending resolution of all these matters.  It is pending upgrading the system.  

Attorney Brennan stated the upgrade of the system is coupled to the Building Department issues.  If the Building Department issues put us out of business, then the system will be upgraded to the standard necessary to be used for which is a single family home.  They can’t put in a $115,000 system and find they have a single family home. 

Mr. McLintock stated as far as the Title 5 violation if they sold the property they got to bring it up to Title 5. 

Attorney Brennan stated that is going to happen either way.  We are saying it will happen.  My questions is do we upgrade to plan A which is approved or if we are not going to be a B&B then we upgrade to a single family system.  I don’t think anyone would want to put $115,000 single family system in.  
Attorney Blake stated I guess what I am asking is you have asked for a year, and if the Board is willing to do this, an enforceable schedule for upgrade, would you commit to 30 days, 60 day, 90 days, 120 days, where do you fall in to this.

Attorney Brennan stated the only reason we are asking for time is so we can figure out where out status is after the Building Department issue is resolved.  So in my mind that is something that will be resolved by next November, I just picked that date there wasn’t real science other than how long will might it take for us to resolve the issue with the Building Department and now what the use of the property going to be.  Coming back to this Board and telling this Board yes we can put in the larger system or no we have to redesign for a single family home within a time frame from when the Building issues are resolved.  Within 45 days of the final resolution of the Building Department issues.  You keep the issue coupled together and if that is resolved in May then you haven’t given me till November to do the other end of it.  

Attorney Blake stated it is my understanding I may be wrong, but I am worried about this those are life saving issues.  I nobody rents out 12 bedrooms, then we have 12 bedrooms are 110 gallons per day of raw sewerage going into the ground.  My point is you’re not willing as part of a enforceable schedule for upgrade, you are not willing to say you will not use that bed and breakfast for other than just these two folks for their residential use.  I am not sure that I am asking for a condition here that is not already on you with the respect of the Building Code violations.  Has there been any orders served on them. 
Attorney Brennan stated the letter came from the Building Department on December 26th asking us to apply for permits within 30 days.  We need to get clarification of the Building Inspector’s letter.  There maybe 20 plus of the building code 8th edition.  There is a question of what edition applies seven or eight as of the April 2010 inspection. 

Attorney Blake stated he did not believe it mattered. 

Attorney Brennan stated maybe it makes no difference.  I need someone fluent in the State’s Building Code.  To address your question not to use all 12 rooms, the rental rates in January 2011 for the month had 20 rooms.  A three bedroom house for 365 days a year that is 195 room night.  No way are 12 rooms every rented each night for 365 days a year.  

Mr. Rezek stated as we speak extensive plans are being drawn up of the building to bring to the appeal.  Those buildings are under the square foot requirement, 7500 I think is the Town and these buildings are 5000 and under.  

Attorney Brennan stated there is no questions they are not willing to put in fire alarm wise, smoke detectors.  

Mr. Rezek stated we have that stuff in but we are not hooked up to an alarm company.  We have fire extinguisher and signs. 

Attorney Brennan stated it is not an easy task what code applies, what the existing conditions are in these building and what violations have to be remedy.  That is what we are working on now.  

That correspondence from the Building Inspector we are getting right on it, we are not dragging our feet.  Although we need clarification on what is says at least I do.  

Mr. Cavaco stated he will take final comments from the Board.
Mr. McLintock stated when you came in we gave you all the help we could give you to be a Bed & Breakfast over there.  I was around then I do remember then.  These things that are hear the Town has to make sure that you are doing them the way you should have.  You haven’t been.  All we are doing is asking you to comply.  
Attorney Brennan stated to answer your question if whether on not we can continue to exist as a B&B I guess I was not making myself clear, lets say the Building Department has bonafide concerns with x amount of dollars to bring the building into compliance and financially with the septic system and that it doesn’t make sense to continue. 
Mr. McLintock stated that is a business decision.  And that is what they have right now a business.  

Attorney Brennan stated he does not have half of the formula to come up with an answer.  What I am trying to figure out is what does it cost to comply with the Building Departments request.  

Mr. McLintock stated that is not the Town’s problem, that is a problem they have because they decided to put a business like this up there and in order to do that they have to do these things. 
Attorney Brennan stated I am asking you to give me time so I can answer that.  I am not saying I won’t address that I just need time to figure out what needs to be done, what it costs to be done and then they make the business decision.

Mr. McLintock stated look they have already bought two to three years it has already been given to them they have already wasted. 

Attorney Brennan stated that was on the septic issue. 

Mr. Brown LPN stated Counsel’s remark on the E coli in the water table is what scared me the most about this entire matter.  It has been a long delay.  The Board needs to consider the surrounding properties, it would bother me if I lived in that neighborhood and I knew there was sewerage going into the ground water.  I am sympatric with your plight, but you did not have a very good business plan if you didn’t come up what these things would have cost before you made the improvements to the property.  I feel for you, but the right thing to do is install a proper operating system immediately.  

Attorney Brennan asked if they could have the neighboring wells tested. 

Ms. Kinniburgh RN stated you have 2 years to comply and put the septic system in, to wait until November to come forward with plans is unacceptable.  The system should have been in, in November. 

Ms. Hallal stated normally we deal with single family homes and we never throw them out of their homes.  Businesses are different.  I think closing the business until septic is addressed is my recommendation to the Board. 
Attorney Brennan stated if no one wells are in threat and no actual threat to anyone’s public health right now. 
Ms. Hallal stated water travels hundreds of feet.  I believe there is Town water over there because one of the issues on the plans was the water line.

Mrs. Rezek stated I want to make it clear, I didn’t understand that we were supposed to have it in, in 2 years.  We got the letter from Beth but it said 2 years but in accordance with the provisions of the enforceable schedule to upgrade with nothing else other than I needed to get back to her and send a letter which I did.  We did get going on this, I mean 2010 you see our room nights and it was terrible and we were going to close, and things got a little better.  They are still not what I consider a good business.  This decision to open up was based on a historic landmark for the Town and it was needed.  It needed help.  We took it on as a project, and just to try and get some money to help with the maintenance to get it what it is today.  We are not making money on this.  I don’t know what we are going to do, there is no business, it is bringing money for the Town in room occupancy tax, we are charged commercial taxes, we started as a residence as a business we got approval as a small business, then we got pigeon holed to pay commercial property tax.  I have always been happy we can bring in extra income for the Town under room occupancy.  We are not making any money for ourselves.  I am not sure where we are going to go with this. 
Attorney Brennan stated is there a date on the plans. 

Ms. Hallal stated we had the perc test on June 9, 2011 and the engineer dropped off the plans August 11, 2011.  I called the engineer regarding issues with the water line, they have an alternative system and I requested the approval letter from DEP and that gives all backup information which gives the information for specifications for changes.  On the 19th of September we received more plans and on the 28th I approved the plans.  
Mrs. Rezek stated she picked up the plans on October 4th and she was told that we had 30 days to install it.  I was in shock, I was under the impression we had at least two years and an additional year if we asked for an extension.  I’m sorry maybe I am just stupid this is what I thought we were up against.  We thought we were complying the whole way, so when we hear there was already extensions given to us, I didn’t know we were given any extensions.  
Mrs. Kinniburgh RN stated it was a two year time frame.  

Attorney Brennan stated if the Board would consider recognizing whether you agree with it or not the dilemma now.  We are trying to figure out if we can in fact comply with whatever Building Code regulations complied with, to tie in the installation of an upgraded or replacement system to that resolution, 45 days after that is solved, you have to have this issue addressed.  Then at least I have room to try and bring everything into compliance.  To say this has to be done now, I guess I lose the Building Inspector’s battle.  So if you can some how tie it into that it will give me the ability try and address the issues. 
Mr. William Rezek stated the other part of this is the sprinkler system is $180,000 without bringing a 4" main into the building.  Our buildings are under the square foot code but we have to go before those people and show them the plans.  

Mrs. Rezek stated I don’t understanding how the Building Inspector could have out for a 3 and a half tour and then she does not back to us for a year and a half later and tell us we have problems.  I don’t understand that, and you are saying it is a safety.  We have always tried to comply. 

Attorney Brennan stated there was a time frame from April 18, 2010 to the Building Inspector’s letter.  Had we had that early on time we would have come in and try to address these issues.  It is what it is we have to deal with it.  I ask you to take that into consideration.  
Attorney Blake stated he will not make a recommendation to you, what I would like to say is if you can’t take into account the building code violations.  You are the Board of Health it is not your domain.  What counsel is trying to say is he would like some type of order that would hinge on the BBRS.  In any event, I suggest to you based on the law as I read it and that is specifically 15.305 of CMR Title 5, to the extent you can grant an extension beyond the two year period.  The wording says shall upgrade unless the local approving authority in accordance with provisions of an enforceable agreement for upgrade.  You have a fair amount of discretion, you can grant them an extension to the one year they have asked, you can grant them an extension till tomorrow or you can grant them an extension to any time you see fit.  I also believe you can condition that grant, you can legitimately because you have concerns on that system they are on a pumping schedule.  You can have them pump it out once a month, twice a month perhaps even once a week if the bed and breakfast is still running.  I think you can also say they can’t operate the bed and breakfast until it has been upgraded and pump.  I think you have a fair amount of discretion here protecting the environment.  This has been going on for a while and I don’t think anybody in the room denies the fact that the cesspools are within the groundwater.  Their own engineers have documented it, we know that.  Now it is a matter of protecting the environment and the Board has their discretions.  I would suggest that if you are inclined to grant the extension, for the purpose of our discussion a day here or there will not help.  What they are looking for a substantial grant, I don’t know how quickly the process before the BBRS.  I think they are looking for 60 days for them to have some type of preliminary decision as to whether or not they are going to have to put in a sprinkler system.  With my experience the BBRS is usually pretty quick.  If you were to work on a window of a period of time and condition it to alleviate with your concerns.  
Ms. Kinniburgh RN recommend not to give an extension of a year.  

Mr. Cavaco asked what would be the time line. 

Ms. Kinniburgh RN stated she did not know, and the building end of it is not our area.  That is a whole separate issue we are concerned with the septic system and leaking into the groundwater.  That alone I think we should grant any extension. 

Mr. McLintock asked if we were to grant them an extension what kind of timeframe are you looking at to put the septic system in place based on the fact you dug ground and there are no major changes.
Ms. Hallal stated there are no changes. 

Mr. McLintock asked what kind of time are we talking about to go through to put the system in and meet the requirements. 

Ms. Hallal stated I believe the BBRS will get back to them within 30 days and it has already been 15 days.  We can give them 30 days.  Whoever does the job hopefully has a huge excavator, it can be in within a week a week and a half.  

Mr. McLintock stated his feelings on this that we certainly are not interested in discouraging business of any kind in this town in terms of working with the Boards that are here.  Another 30 or 60 days are not going to do it.  You are saying in 15 days it should be done right. 

Ms. Hallal stated it is a hearing.  

Attorney Brennan stated the material he filed said they have a hearing within 30 or 60 days. 

Ms. Hallal stated from what she hears the do it quicker.  

Mr. McLintock stated what he suggests to extend anywhere for 45 to 60 days that the system is up and running. 


Ms. Hallal stated what happens after they get their decision they have two weeks to put it in.  
Attorney Blake stated he sees problem with hinging it with the BBRS.  If you are going to do that you need to be very specific.  There is an appeal process there.  It will be a lot cleaner not to tie this to anything.  If you are going to give them time take into account a little bit.  Maybe do 60 days and that will be it.  Perhaps at that point they would have their decision.  

Mr. Brown LPN stated they need to gather additional information as counsel say we should grant them 45 days extension and hopefully they will have enough facts to make a business decision in 45 days.  This is costing you a lot of money in legal fee too.  At some point you have to cut your losses or make a decision to go for it and spend the money.  

Mr. Rezek stated it is three weeks for the system.

Mr. Cavaco stated I don’t have a problem with 45 days to be installed.  But I would also go for no bed and breakfast to be used just their place to live in and must be pumped out weekly.  I would like to entertain a motion that 45 days the system must be installed and also include no bed and breakfast to be used just their living and it has to be pumped out weekly until it is repaired, seconded by Ms. Kinniburgh RN.  

Ms. Kinniburgh – I
Mr. McLintock – I 
Mr. Brown – I

Mr. Cavaco – I 
At 5:16pm Mr. McLintock made the motion to adjourn, seconded by Ms. Kinniburgh RN and so voted unanimously.  
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